
MINUTES OF THE PUBLIC HEARING AND MEETING 
SMYRNA TOWN COUNCIL 

March 15, 2010 
 

REGULAR MEETING 
 
 The regular meeting was called to order by Mayor Patricia 
A. Stombaugh at 7:30 p.m. Council members present were Memphis 
P. Evans, Valerie M. White, Anthony H. DeFeo, William C. Raynor, 
Robert Riddagh, and Lawrence O. Thornton. 
 

Also present were Town Manager David S. Hugg III, Police 
Chief Richard H. Baldwin Jr., Attorney Thomas I. Barrows, and 
Recording Secretary Valerie L. Heritage. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh asked everyone to rise for the Pledge of 
Allegiance.  Mayor Stombaugh asked for everyone to remain 
standing for a moment of silence.  
           

ADDITIONS/DELETIONS TO PUBLISHED AGENDA 
 

Mayor Stombaugh asked if there were any additions or 
deletions to the published agenda.   

 
Councilman DeFeo said he would like to strike item 9(f) 

from the agenda. 
 
Mr. Hugg said he would like to table item 8(a) – we are not 

ready to bring that forward yet. 
 
Mayor Stombaugh said she also would like to strike item 

9(b) – that was taken care of.  Councilwoman White said there 
are two item 9(b)’s.  Mayor Stombaugh said it is the second (b).  
Mr. Hugg said the appointment to the Finance Committee should be 
stricken, correct?  Mayor Stombaugh said yes. 

 
Mayor Stombaugh asked if there were any other additions or 

deletions.  There were none.   
 
Mayor Stombaugh asked if there was a motion to accept with 

the corrections.  Councilman Raynor said so moved.  Motion was 
seconded by Councilwoman White and carried unanimously. 

 
MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING 

 
 Mayor Stombaugh asked if there are any additions or 
deletions to the minutes of February 8, 2010.  Councilman 
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Riddagh made the motion to accept the minutes of February 8, 
2010.  Motion was seconded by Councilman Evans and carried 
unanimously.  

 
REPORTS 

 
A. Bills and Financial Statement – Mr. Hugg said emailed to 
you – he does not know if it made it into your packet as well – 
is the most recent bank account balance document.  He thinks 
that is the only financial item to bring to your attention 
tonight. 
  
B. Presiding Officer – Mayor Stombaugh said she would like to 
extend the condolences of the Council and the Town to Ray 
Foraker for the loss of his mother.  She said tonight we are 
swearing-in the Election Board.  Mayor Stombaugh asked for the 
Election Board to come forward. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh swore-in the following members of the 
Election Board: Pat Musto, Naomi Wayman, Richard Ruben, Martha 
Wagner, and Kathy Clough. 
 
C. Town Attorney – Mr. Barrows said Mr. Jaywork sends his 
regards; he is alive and well, and he is again here in his 
place.   
 
D. Police Chief – Chief Baldwin said he had no report this 
evening.             
 
E. Town Manager – Mr. Hugg said Council has his report in 
their packets.  He said he did not have anything else to add at 
this moment.           
          
F.  Committees – Councilman Raynor said the Charter Review 
Committee meets tomorrow night at 5:00 p.m. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said the Finance Committee met last week – 
last Tuesday.  She said it was a very productive meeting.  Mayor 
Stombaugh said she thinks they will start working on the budget 
at their next meeting. 
 
 Councilman DeFeo said the Public Safety Committee met on 
March 11, 2010.  He said they reviewed the change in job 
qualifications for the Police Chief, and that was also reviewed 
the night before by the Personnel Committee as well, and they 
approved it and so did we.  Councilman DeFeo said those changes 
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were recommended to come before Council.  He said they also 
discussed cameras in the business and residential areas 
throughout the Town.  Councilman DeFeo said they looked at some 
quotes and the Committee agreed at this present time it is cost 
prohibitive for us to move forward in that direction.  He said 
it is a nice idea, but like he said it looks expensive for the 
Town to go into.  Councilman DeFeo said the last time we were 
here there were two residents who spoke about the shoveling of 
snow, so they discussed that too, realizing its impact on public 
safety.  He said they had a nice lengthy discussion around that 
and they asked the Chief to review enforcement of that with Mr. 
Hugg and bring back the results of their discussion.  Councilman 
DeFeo said another item on the agenda at that meeting that night 
is the usage of cell phones by Town employees while they are 
operating Town vehicles.  He said Committee was in unanimous 
agreement that Mr. Hugg should implement a rule that stops that 
for safety.   
 
 Councilman DeFeo said as long he has the microphone he will 
segue right into the Utility Committee as well.  He said they 
met on March 3, 2010 and the reports are in Council’s packets as 
well.  Councilman DeFeo said there are just a couple of things 
that he wanted to bring to the attention is that Kent County has 
been ordered to join in the ban in yard waste, so we are going 
to be seeing that occur probably within the next few months.  He 
said they were a little nondescript as to when that was going to 
occur – they said that after a reasonable transition period, so 
he does not know what the State is going qualify as that, but we 
should be ready for that.  Councilman DeFeo said the State has 
also getting set to require mandatory curbside recycling so that 
is one more thing we see coming down the pike that is going to 
have an impact on the residents here in Town.   
 
 Mayor Stombaugh asked if there were any other reports. 
 
 Mr. Hugg said if he could go back for just a moment, he did 
mean to bring to the attention of Council and the public that 
there is a letter in Council’s packets from the Delaware 
Department of Insurance notifying us that we qualified for a 10 
percent premium deduction on our worker’s compensation insurance 
as a result of the safety survey that was conducted by Town 
buildings, and he wanted to publicly thank Charlie Boyer who is 
our Safety Officer and who is very diligent about making sure we 
comply with State safety requirements, OSHA requirements, and 
what have you, and it’s obviously reflected in this cost savings 
which is a fairly substantial number.   
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RECOGNITION OF VISITORS 
 
 Visitors present were Kathy Clough, Richard Ruben, Pat 
Musto, Naomi Wayman, Martha Wagner, James E. Veit Sr., Ed 
Lehman, Al & Tish Pickett, David & Bunny Pleasanton, Conrad 
Hebert, Melaine Minear, Seth Clevenger, Regina Brown, William 
Wilson, Tom Burris, Wilbert Bordley, Marie Bower, Joe Wilson, 
Tucker Robbins, Daryl Jester, and Shelly Shoup.  
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said at this point in the Council meeting 
we would like to open this to the public.  She you are welcome 
to come to the microphone and give your name and address – it is 
being recorded so you are required to speak at the microphone.  
Mayor Stombaugh said you can address Council; you have three 
minutes each to address Council.  She said Council may not be 
able to answer your concerns tonight; we may need to send it to 
a staff member or to a committee.  Mayor Stombaugh asked if 
anyone would like to address Council. 
 
  
A. Presentation by Kate Layton, Dover/Kent County MPO, ref. 
Bike Path – Mr. Hugg said we had set aside a time for Kate 
Layton from the Dover/Kent County Metropolitan Planning Office 
organization to give you a brief update on the State Bicycle 
Plan and the Transportation Improvement Plan Tour.  He asked 
that Ms. Layton be allowed to go first, and you have a little 
card in front of you with some information. 
 
 Ms. Layton came forward to speak.  Ms. Layton said she had 
more copies in case you would like one.  She said we are an 
agency in Kent County that helps coordinate transportation 
planning and programming in Kent County.  Ms. Layton said there 
are two things tonight that she hopes to talk about.  She said 
one is our Regional Bicycle Plan that we are creating right now, 
the other is our annual TIP Tour – that stands for 
Transportation Improvement Program – and that is our annual bus 
tour that goes around the county taking a look at some of the 
proposed transportation projects in central Delaware.  Ms. 
Layton said it is a free bus ride so if you want to come you are 
more than welcome and she will talk about that in just a minute.  
She said first of all she wants to talk about the Bike Plan, and 
the reason why she is up here is the Bike Plan – it’s very 
crucial that we get public input on this Regional Bike Plan.  
Ms. Layton said it is a plan that we hope to find out and to, by 
the time we finish creating it, show where bicycle trails, 
lanes, facilities where they are located in central Delaware, 
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where they connect, where they don’t connect, and most 
importantly how we can do better.  She said to do that we need 
to know what you think, we need to know do you ride in Kent 
County, if you do – where, if you don’t – well why not, do you 
not feel safe, are there other reasons, and so we are opening it 
up.  Ms. Layton said she has some surveys here with her, there 
are other ways you can contact us – you can call our office, she 
has their phone number with her and you can call 387-6030, or 
387-6026, you can email her an she will leave her email address 
here and some business cards, but we just want to know.  She 
said she can email you a survey, you can call, and she will send 
you a survey.  Ms. Layton said any other comment you might have 
and it will be kept confidential.  
 
 Ms. Layton said the other thing she wants to talk about is 
our TIP Tour.  She said again it is a free tour and we are going 
to go all around the county, including Smyrna, Carter Road, 
Wheatley’s Pond Road, and we are going to take a look at some of 
the proposed transportation projects in Kent County.  Ms. Layton 
said it is rain or shine, we are going to leave from and arrive 
back at the parking lot of the new Camden Town Hall – not the 
old one, but the new one that is the big blue building off of 
Voshell’s Mill Road and US 13.  She said last year we had 
terrific weather.  Ms. Layton said it is March 27th, that’s the 
last Saturday of March; the bus leaves at 9:00 a.m. and we 
should arrive back around 1:00 p.m.  She said she has post cards 
if you would like one that has some information on it and if you 
have any questions you can give a call, or an email, or however 
you want to do it.  Ms. Layton asked if there were any 
questions.   
 
 Mayor Stombaugh asked if this will tie into the plan that 
we have – the Town of Smyrna has.  Mr. Hugg said our bicycle 
plan?  He said yes it will, in fact some of the work that was 
done a handful of years ago on our plan was part of the earlier 
version, or one of the earlier versions of the State Bicycle 
Plan.  He said the same bicycle plan is one of the mechanisms 
that are used to identify areas where the State may participate 
in traffic improvements, or roadway improvements, or what have 
you, and possibly funding for bike trails.  Mr. Hugg said we 
will be taking that early document of ours as one of the inputs. 
 
 Ms. Layton said between April and the beginning of June 
there is at least six events where the MPO hopes to have a 
table, including the Smyrna Car Show on May 8, 2010 – she is 
just waiting to get the registration form, but you can come up 
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to our table and you can get a survey there or come and talk to 
us, thank you very much. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh asked if anyone from the audience would 
like to address Council.  Melaine Minear, 41 South Main Street, 
Smyrna came forward to speak.  Ms. Minear said she is the 
spokeswoman for the Smyrna Citizens Coalition.  She said she 
sent a letter, she believes it was on the 10th, with two 
questions.  Ms. Minear said her first question was regarding the 
$500.00 donation of seed money for a community park in our 
downtown four corner district, or in close proximity.  She asked 
Mayor Stombaugh if she has had a chance to look at that email.  
Mayor Stombaugh said she has not.  Ms. Minear said then she 
would just like to ask tonight – we had donated $500.00 at the 
end of last year as seed money for a garden.  She said they felt 
that was a viable project for the downtown, and we are looking 
for and empty lot that would be suitable that might have a water 
source, some type of parking or parking nearby, so she just is 
posing that question again to the Council.  Ms. Minear said if 
anyone would like to get in touch they can call her or email her 
about it.  She said the time is coming – we are going to have 
spring here pretty soon.   
 
 Ms. Minear said her second question to you is regarding her 
communication with the gentleman from the Lancaster Public 
Safety Coalition – Mr. Morales.  She said she had given Chief 
Baldwin some information regarding cameras, she believes it was 
in December, and she was not able to attend the last Public 
Safety Committee meeting; however, in speaking with Mr. Morales 
they have a very active program – of course their population is 
about 55,000, but they have lot’s of topics that we share in 
common.  Ms. Minear said he has offered to come down from 
Pennsylvania and meet with you, out Town Manager, Chief Baldwin, 
and perhaps some of the business owners in our historic 
district.  She said he would be happy to do a workshop at no 
charge.  Ms. Minear said he is a very dynamic man, very dynamic 
group of people, they have senior citizens that are monitoring 
their cameras, and they do a lot more than just cameras.  She 
said they have numerous programs – environmental design to help 
with crime issues, and to help with streetscapes, etc…  Ms. 
Minear said they do a lot more than just cameras, so if you all 
– she just wanted to share that with you and if any of you want 
to dialogue with her again please call her or email her about 
it, and she is planning to go up and meet with him in the next 
two weeks, thank you. 
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 Mayor Stombaugh asked Ms. Minear if Mr. Morales would be 
able to do a 15 or 20 minute presentation, or is that not enough 
time.  Ms. Minear said she would ask him that.  Mayor Stombaugh 
said because if so he could come to the Council meeting and he 
could do a presentation.  Ms. Minear said and we can add him to 
the agenda – okay, very well.  She said they also have a place 
down towards the beach so he has another incentive for coming 
south so, thank you very much.  Ms. Minear said she would be in 
touch about that.   
 
 Mayor Stombaugh asked if anyone else would like to address 
Council.  No one came forward.  Mayor Stombaugh said seeing no 
one step forward we will close this portion of the meeting and 
return to the regular Council meeting.                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                               
                 

OLD BUSINESS  
 
B.  Motion for Re-argument by SPEA from the March 2, 2010 
Written Decision of Mayor and Council in the Grievance Appeal of 
S/Sgt. Bruce Graham; Grievance Hearing to Follow if Motion is 
Granted - Mr. Hugg said in Council’s packets is a letter from 
SPEA dated March 2, 2010 from Thomas R. Burris, President of the 
Smyrna Police Employees Association asking for a re-argument, or 
reconsideration of the Council’s consideration of this matter at 
Council’s last meeting.   
 
 Mr. Barrows said this letter came and is addressed to Mayor 
and Council, so he thinks it basically is a form of motion for 
re-argument asking you to reconsider, opening these proceedings 
and letting SPEA be heard further.  He said just for the record 
the agenda for the March 1, 2010 meeting was published about a 
week before the meeting and copies of his memo were placed in 
the Police box here at Town Hall, apparently they weren’t 
picked-up until Monday.  Mr. Barrows said really, the question 
here is does SPEA feel as though it did not have an adequate 
opportunity to prepare for and present its grievance two (2) 
weeks ago, and if there is one (1) thing he is sure of it is 
this – in labor relations unless both sides feels like they had 
their fair hearing and day in court it is just not going to 
work.  He said his recommendation to Mayor and Council would be 
to grant the motion and allow Sgt. Burris to tell you whatever 
it is he wants to tell you. 
 
 Mr. Hugg said also, for the record, following the receipt 
of the March 2, 2010 letter we supplied copies of Mr. Barrows’ 
memo of February 24, 2010 and appropriate documents and gave 
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notice to Sgt. Burris – actually in two (2) different forms – 
and to S/Sgt. Graham advising them of this item being on 
tonight’s agenda. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh asked if there was a motion.  Councilman 
DeFeo made the motion that Mayor and Council grant SPEA the 
opportunity to re-argue the grievance from March 2, 2010.  
Motion was seconded by Councilman Raynor.  Motion carried with 
Mayor Stombaugh, Councilwoman White, Councilmen Evans, DeFeo, 
Raynor, and Riddagh voting for, and Councilman Thornton voting 
against. 
 
 Sgt. Thomas Burris, President of the Smyrna Police 
Department Employees Association, came forward to speak.  Sgt. 
Burris said he appreciates the opportunity to re-argue this to 
Mayor and Council.  He said as you know on March 1, 2010 they 
had the opportunity to bring this to Council; however, as they 
have stated in their letter, they didn’t feel they had adequate 
preparation time so tonight he would like to re-argue this 
motion.  Sgt. Burris said Mr. Barrows has provided Mayor and 
Council with a memorandum prior to March 1, 2010 – it was 
actually dated February 24, 2010 – which includes his 
interpretation of Section 10 of the current agreement entered 
into between the Town of Smyrna and SPEA which took effect on 
January 1, 2008.  He said it is Mr. Barrows’ interpretation that 
the agreement means that employees would be paid for one-half 
(½) of a maximum ninety (90), eight (8) hour days of accrued 
unused sick leave, meaning essentially forty-five (45) days; 
however, the agreement states “…an employee shall be paid for 
one-half (½) of accrued unused sick leave up to a maximum of 
ninety (90) days.  Sgt. Burris said SPEA agrees with Mr. Barrows 
that this language is clear and unambiguous.  He said the SPEA 
agreement does not say that employees shall be paid for one-half 
(½) of accrued unused sick leave up to a maximum of one-half (½) 
of ninety (90) days.  Sgt. Burris said it is SPEA’s position 
that this language means exactly what it says – one-half (½) of 
accrued unused sick leave up to a maximum of ninety (90), eight 
(8) hour days, meaning that if an employee has accrued one-
hundred-eighty (180) days of unused sick leave that employee 
would be entitled to compensation for one-half (½) of those 
days, or ninety (90), eight (8) hour days.  He said Mr. Barrows 
states in his memorandum that the agreement between the Town of 
Smyrna and the Electric Department differs from the SPEA 
agreement in that it states “…employees shall be paid for one-
half (½) of accrued sick leave up to a maximum of seven-hundred-
twenty (720) hours” which essentially is ninety (90) days.  Sgt. 
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Burris said SPEA believes that this wording is substantially the 
same as Section 10 of the SPEA agreement.  He said Mr. Barrows’ 
memorandum indicates that he would interpret the Electric 
Department’s agreement to mean an employee would be paid for 
one-half (½) of a maximum of seven-hundred-twenty (720) hours, 
or basically forty-five (45) days like SPEA’s agreement.  Sgt. 
Burris said again it is SPEA’s position that this language means 
exactly what it says – one-half (½) of accrued sick leave up to 
a maximum of seven-hundred-twenty (720) hours.  He said Mr. 
Barrows’ memorandum indicates that the State of Delaware State 
Merit Rule, Section 5.3.4.1, has similar language as that in the 
SPEA agreement.  Sgt. Burris said this language effectively 
reads one (1) hours pay for each two (2) hours of sick leave, 
the maximum of three-hundred-sixty (360) hours – that is for a 
forty (40) hour weekly employee.  He said as he understands it 
Mr. Barrows interprets this language to mean exactly as it says 
– essentially one-half (½) of accrued sick leave up to a maximum 
of three-hundred-sixty (360) hours or forty-five (45) days.  
Sgt. Burris said Mr. Barrows does not apply the same 
interpretation to the Merit Rule that he applied to their 
agreement – he is taking the Merit Rule on its face, but not 
theirs.  He said at the hearing on March 1, 2010 it was brought 
up the cost that it would cost the Town in order to pay for 
ninety (90) days rather than forty-five (45); it is SPEA’s 
position that if the Town were to look at it from a cost factor, 
when a police officer calls off sick you have to replace that 
police officer for that shift, so essentially you are paying the 
police officer that is sick and another man to come in and 
replace him at time and a half – essentially the Town is paying 
double time and a half for that particular shift.  Sgt. Burris 
said it would be more cost effective for the Town to allow the 
police officers to accrue more sick leave and pay them for more 
sick leave at the end of their career; they would end up paying 
less money out than if they had to replace that police officer 
for that particular shift.  He said if you take that into 
consideration over a twenty (20) year career it takes a police 
officer fifteen (15) years for a police officer to accrue one-
hundred-eighty (180) days, and that is without taking any sick 
time whatsoever, so for fifteen (15) years they are not going to 
call out sick if they were to accrue one-hundred-eighty (180) 
days – that leaves five (5) years in a twenty (20) year career 
where they could call off sick.  Sgt. Burris said if you look at 
it from that perspective they are going to be able to call off 
approximately two-and-a-half (2½) days per year sick time – 
that’s about twenty-five (25) percent of the Town average at 
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this point for sick time used.  He said if Council has any 
questions for him he would be willing to answer them. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh asked if there were any questions.  
Councilman Thornton asked if Sgt. Burris said earlier in his 
presentation that SPEA was in agreement with Mr. Barrows’ 
interpretation.  Sgt. Burris said they were in agreement with 
Mr. Barrows’ memorandum that says the language is clear and 
unambiguous. 
 
 Mr. Barrows said if there aren’t any questions he would 
like to be heard briefly.  He said first of all he stands by the 
opinions originally expressed to the Chief and in the February 
24, 2010 memorandum.  Mr. Barrows said he thinks there was 
certainly some lively discussion last time that in the opinion 
of certain members of Council that this language could be read 
two (2) ways.  He said he thinks he told Council at that time if 
you do find there is an ambiguity that doesn’t mean that SPEA’s 
interpretation is the correct interpretation.  Mr. Barrows said 
if you find there is an ambiguity then it is up to Council to 
interpret this contract language of an existing collective 
bargaining agreement – that is what you are here to do on this 
grievance.  He said it is a strict contract interpretation.  Mr. 
Barrows said he will remind Council that coincidentally this 
year is going to be a significant collective bargaining year 
because the SPEA contract comes up for renewal as well as the 
Electrical Workers contract, so this certainly is going to be an 
issue of negotiation come the time that it is time to sit down 
and do the collective bargaining.  He said he thinks if Council 
retreats from their decision that they made last week they are 
in effect going to resolve that issue now as opposed to going 
through the collective bargaining process when it is time to do 
that.  Mr. Barrows said there is some precedent setting 
opportunity here for Council if that is what they want to do, 
but if Council wants to reserve their right to negotiate this 
point later then he would suggest that Council adhere to the 
decision they made two (2) weeks ago – again, his decision is 
not based only upon his reading and interpretation of this, but 
the way it has historically been applied by the Town and the way 
that even though the language may differ somewhat between the 
SPEA contract, the Electric Workers contract, the State Merit 
System, and the Personnel Policy, the result is the same – you 
end up with the forty-five (45) day amount of buy back.  He said 
that is crystal clear under the State’s Merit Rule, he does 
believe.  Mr. Barrows said he does not want to repeat everything 
he said the last time; he thinks that Council spent a lot of 
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time thinking about this then; again he thinks Sgt. Burris does 
a great job of presenting and those are some good points that he 
brought up and he thinks it is time to reconsider this. 
 
 Sgt. Burris said he would like to rebut.  He said Mr. 
Barrows just indicated that the SPEA agreement, the Electrical 
Workers agreement, and the Personnel Policy are basically in 
agreement with the Merit Rule, but his interpretation of the 
Merit Rule is as it is stated – theirs has a specific set of 
hours – three-hundred-sixty (360) which is forty-five (45) days.  
Sgt. Burris said Mr. Barrows interprets their agreement to mean 
that you take that number that is in their contract and cut it 
in half – he is not doing the same thing with the Merit Rule.  
He said if Mr. Barrows were to do that with the Merit Rule that 
means they would only get twenty-two-and-a-half (22½) days, and 
we know that’s not what occurs – they get forty-five (45) days.  
Sgt. Burris said the Merit Rule specifically states a certain 
amount of hours; their contract specifically states a certain 
amount of days; he’s taking their contract and cutting that 
number in half, but he’s not doing the same thing to the Merit 
Rule. 
 
 Mr. Barrows said Council has the Merit Rule in his memo, 
and they can certainly read it and decide for themselves. 
 
 Councilman DeFeo said he wanted to ask a question – 
something that you said, he thinks at the last meeting, you said 
that we need to remain consistent with what has been done in the 
past, but he thought they had said this is the first time.  Sgt. 
Burris said that is correct, this is the first time that they 
have had an employee retire under one of their contracts.  
Councilman DeFeo said forgetting about the Electrical Workers 
contract – Council is only dealing with the SPEA contract, right 
– this is the first time so there really hasn’t been any time in 
the past.  Sgt. Burris said that is correct. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh asked if there was any other discussion.  
There was none.  Mayor Stombaugh asked if there was a motion.  
Councilman Raynor made the motion that Council abide by their 
original decision and make this a bargaining issue.  Councilman 
Thornton said he is not sure that they can add ‘make this a 
bargaining issue’ – he guesses that would be the intent of it, 
but probably not best in that motion.  He said just to abide by 
their original decision would be the appropriate motion, he 
thinks – if Councilman Raynor agrees with that.  Councilman 
Raynor said he does.  Councilman Thornton seconded the motion.   
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 Mayor Stombaugh asked if there was any further discussion 
from Council.  Councilman Thornton said he made his feeling 
known at the last meeting, and he would restate them.  He said 
basically the language could be clearer, there is no question 
about it, but if you read it in the context of the other 
contracts and the Personnel Policy for the Town they all sort of 
say the same thing.  Councilman Thornton said what they are 
getting at is you can accumulate up to ninety (90) days and we 
are going to pay you for half of that, and whether or not it is 
the first police employee that this has impacted upon retirement 
is one point, but we have had other Town employees who have 
retired and this criteria has been applied.  He said using that 
scenario he finds it difficult to believe that we are going to 
treat this contract knowing that it has the same language in it, 
differently than we have treated other employees whether they 
are contractual or just Town employees based upon the Personnel 
Policy differently – said differently, what it means in his mind 
is that there is a reason why we say a maximum of ninety (90) 
days and we’ll pay you up to half of those ninety (90) days 
consistently across the board.  Councilman Thornton said he 
thinks Council has to remain consistent for purposes of fairness 
overall, and not just with this contract decide, well, we’re 
going to interpret this differently because it is a different 
contract when the general language remains the same. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said she has a problem – she still has a 
problem with that.  She said she certainly wants to save the 
Town every dollar that we can and we certainly need it right 
now, but the other contracts don’t have exactly the same 
wording.  Mayor Stombaugh said this is a contract, this is a 
legal binding contract, and the wording in here says “…upon 
termination or retirement an employee shall be paid in full for 
one-half (½) of the accrued unused sick leave up to a maximum of 
ninety (90), eight (8) hour days.”  She said there is nothing in 
here that says up to a number of hours that equal forty-five 
(45) days.  Mayor Stombaugh said forty-five (45) days is not 
specified in here at all.  Councilman Thornton said you have to 
focus on the accrued ninety (90) days – that’s the key element, 
the accrued ninety (90) days.   
 
 Sgt. Burris said with all due respect, they do not stop 
accrual at ninety (90) days.  He said they can accrue sick leave 
up to as many days as they can accrue.  Sgt. Burris said the 
ninety (90) days is what is written in the contract.  He said 
their accrual does not stop at ninety (90) days, so they can 
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accrue – if you don’t take any sick leave for twenty (20) years 
you would accrue, he thinks, two-hundred-forty (240) sick days 
and that would be on the books, so it doesn’t stop at ninety 
(90) days as Councilman Thornton seemed to indicate.  Councilman 
Thornton said what he is saying is that is what the contract 
says, and he thinks it is written in that way because in many 
instances you might have an employee leaving or retiring that 
doesn’t have ninety (90) days accrued – they could have fifty-
seven (57), they could have sixty (60) depending on their sick 
time experience.  Sgt. Burris said that is correct.  Councilman 
Thornton said that is why the ninety (90) days is in there.  
Sgt. Burris said their position is the ninety (90) days is in 
there because that is the maximum number of days that the Town 
would pay them for.  He said they can accrue up to, like he 
said, two-hundred-sixty (260) days or forty (40) days in a 
twenty (20) year career, but they are only going to get paid 
ninety (90) at the maximum when they retire.  Sgt. Burris said 
if you were going to pay one-half (½) of all accrued sick leave 
for two-hundred-forty (240) days that would be one-hundred-
twenty (120), but the contract says up to a maximum of ninety 
(90) – that is what they are saying they should be paid for. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said in the other contract – she has not 
seen the other contract, so from what has been said the other 
contract and the employee handbook and all spells it out per 
hours?  Councilman Thornton said no, the Personnel Policy says 
ninety (90) days, and the Electric contract just says the number 
of hours that equates to ninety (90) days – if he is not 
mistaken, right Mr. Barrows?  Mr. Barrows said it says that 
number of hours and then it says or ninety (90) days, and if you 
divide those numbers of hours you get ninety (90)…  Councilman 
Thornton said forty-five (45) days.  Sgt. Burris said no, you 
would actually get ninety (90) days – it is seven-hundred-twenty 
(720) hours divided by eight (8) would be ninety (90).  
Councilman Thornton said okay. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said the problem she has is that you said 
at the last meeting if the three (3) words were inserted in 
here, but the three (3) words are not inserted in here is her 
problem.  She said the three (3) words are not in this contract, 
it is not written here, it doesn’t say a half of the ninety (90) 
days, it says that it “…shall be paid in full for one-half (½) 
of accrued unused sick leave up to a maximum of ninety (90), 
eight (8) hour days.”  Mayor Stombaugh said it does not say half 
of the ninety (90), that’s the problem she is having.  She said 
you’re saying the other contracts have that in it.  Sgt. Burris 
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said no ma’am they don’t.  Mayor Stombaugh said so the other 
contracts read the same as this one?  Sgt. Burris said 
substantially the same, yes ma’am.  Councilman Thornton said 
yes, and it’s been historically…  Councilman DeFeo said if the 
Electric Workers union came up here arguing this, he thinks he 
would have a tendency to argue in your favor because the 
language here seems to tilt toward the way the Sgt. is 
expressing.  Sgt. Burris said exactly, and SPEA has no standing 
to grieve something out of the Electric union’s contract – if 
somebody is retired from the Electric union’s contract and got 
paid for forty-five (45) days, having more than one-hundred 
(100), we (SPEA) has no standing to grieve that – that would be 
up to them to do.  Councilman Thornton said but Sgt. Burris said 
the language is basically the same throughout the three (3) 
different contracts.  Sgt. Burris said their contract and 
throughout the Electric Department’s contract…  Councilman 
Thornton said and throughout the Personnel Policy.  Sgt. Burris 
said yes sir.  Councilman Thornton said okay, so the way it has 
been interpreted in the past – the same language – is half of 
ninety (90) days – that is his point.  Sgt. Burris said he 
understands that sir; his point is until now SPEA had no 
standing to grieve any of it.  Councilman Thornton said he 
understands that.  Sgt. Burris said you (Smyrna) may have been 
doing it incorrectly for however long you have been doing it, 
but they (SPEA) had no standing in which to bring it to your 
attention. 
 
 Councilman DeFeo said it has never been interpreted by this 
Council before.  Sgt. Burris said that is correct sir.  
Councilman DeFeo said either the Electric union or the Police 
union.  Councilwoman White said and not in their last 
negotiations either. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said we have a motion and a second.  
Councilman Thornton asked for the motion to be repeated.  
Councilman Raynor said it was to abide by Council’s original 
decision.  Motion carried with Councilwoman White, Councilmen 
Evans, Raynor, and Thornton voting for, and Mayor Stombaugh, and 
Councilmen DeFeo and Riddagh voting against. 

     
NEW BUSINESS 

 
A. Certify List of Candidates for April 26th Election – Mr. 
Hugg said the Town Code provides that the Town Manager shall 
certify to the Mayor and Council the names and addresses of 
individuals who have filed for election to Council seats as of 
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4:30 p.m. on the date of the second meeting in March.  He said 
those names and candidates are for District 1 seat, which is a 
three year seat: Regina I. Brown, 116 North Main Street; and 
Patricia Damestoir, 127 North East Street.  Mr. Hugg said 
candidates for the three year At-Large seat: Anthony H. DeFeo, 
437 Sunnyside Road; David C. Pleasanton, 35 West Mount Vernon 
Street; and John S. Rhodes, 62 Wheeler Circle.  He said 
candidates for the one year At-Large seat – remember that is the 
seat that is the last year of what would have been Councilman 
Pressley’s term – candidates are Thomas J. Carbine, 205 South 
Main Street; and Robert M. Novotney, 625 Lake Drive West.  Mr. 
Hugg said these are the individuals who had filed as of 4:30 
p.m. this afternoon and he has a certified copy of same.  He 
said they will be - pending any other reasons - they will be the 
names that will appear on the ballot. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh asked if there was a motion.  Councilman 
Riddagh said so moved.  Motion was seconded by Councilman 
Thornton and carried unanimously.   
 
 Mr. Barrows said for the record that was a motion to 
certify this list of candidates. 
 
B. Resolution ref. Additions to Tax Bills – Mr. Hugg said in 
Council’s packets is a resolution with a number of documents 
attached.  He said this is the time of the year where unpaid 
charges, enforcement actions, and what have you are applied as 
liens and added to the tax bills for the tax bills that will go 
out in late April or early May.  Mr. Hugg said we do this every 
year.  He said the action of Council tonight would add these 
delinquent charges as liens on the properties to which they 
apply. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh asked if there was a motion.  Councilwoman 
White said so moved.  Motion was seconded by Councilman DeFeo.  
Mayor Stombaugh asked if there was any discussion.  There was 
none.  Motion carried unanimously. 
 
C. Recommendation(s) of Finance Committee 

1. Incentives for 223 South duPont Boulevard – Mr. Hugg 
said this matter was discussed at a prior Council meeting 
and referred to the Finance Committee for consideration.  
He said the owner of this property has requested 
incentives and waivers as provider for in the Town Code.  
Mr. Hugg said there are two sets of waiver, one relates 
to impact fees, taxes, and building permit fees; the 
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other one relates to electric utility charges.  He said 
the Finance Committee recommended that the waiver for 
electric charges be deferred until a later date, but they 
recommended approval of 50 percent of the request as 
submitted by the owner.  Mr. Hugg said the request was 
$2,763.24 hence the amount that the Finance Committee is 
recommending to Council is $1,381.62. 

 
  Mayor Stombaugh said just so that the public 
knows the reason that we do this, we offer this as an 
incentive to blighted properties.  She said it’s to have 
someone come into the Town and take over a property that 
is blighted and remove the blight and build something 
more to the liking, so this is the reason that we offer 
this – it’s not a big amount of money, but it is an 
incentive to bring people in to the Town to do this. 
 
  Councilwoman White made the motion to approve the 
fee waiver that’s been recommended by staff for 
$1,381.62.  Motion was seconded by Councilman Thornton.  
Mayor Stombaugh asked if there was any discussion.  There 
was none.  Motion carried unanimously. 
  
2. Refinancing of PNC Loans (authorization) – Mr. Hugg 
said the Finance Committee considered the opportunity 
presented to us to begin the process of converting the 
existing PNC intermediate term financing to a bond 
instrument.  He said there is a memo in your file from 
Les Guthorn at Public Advisory Consultants basically 
outlining the opportunity.  Mr. Hugg said the 
authorization that is required tonight is to allow the 
Town Manager and the Manger of Accounting and Business 
Services, Mr. Stulir, to begin discussions with Mr. Les 
Guthorn and others as are appropriate to put together 
this bond package.  He said the reason that we need an 
authorization is that this will incur some costs 
associated with the development of bond documents, the 
solicitation of certain opinions of bond attorneys, etc…  
Mr. Hugg said these costs can be rolled into the 
financing, but we will need authorization to initiate 
this effort if we are going to go ahead and do it; he 
does not want to spend these kinds of monies without 
authorization of Council. 

 
  Mayor Stombaugh asked if there is a motion.  
Councilman Thornton made the motion to authorize 
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refinancing of PNC loans through discussion with Mr. 
Guthorn.  Motion was seconded by Councilman DeFeo.  Mayor 
Stombaugh asked if there was any discussion.   
 
  Mayor Stombaugh said so that the public will 
know, the refinancing – what this is, is a loan that we 
already have and it balloons in 2012, so we either need 
to take care of it now or wait until 2012 and take care 
of it.  She said our advisor Mr. Guthorn has advised us 
to refinance now while the interest rates are down, and 
of course when you start paying on a loan you pay the 
interest – most of it in the beginning is interest.  
Mayor Stombaugh said we are going to have to do something 
in 2012, so it is to our benefit to do it now, get the 
lower interest rate, and we are already paying the 
maximum interest now so we don’t need to continue to keep 
paying that interest for two more years and then turn 
around and have to do it at that point.  She said that is 
why it was recommended. 
 
  Mayor Stombaugh asked if there was any further 
discussion.  Chief Baldwin said he does not have a copy 
of that resolution in his packet or the letter from Mr. 
Guthorn.  He said there was discussion during the Finance 
Committee meeting that while the motion was for the 
$7,000,000.00 it does not include the additional 
$3,500,000.00 for the addition for the Police building; 
however, when this was negotiated that possibility would 
be kept open so that we didn’t have to incur some of 
these costs twice, if between now and when the final 
decision was made we decided to move forward.  Chief 
Baldwin said he is not sure he is stating that exactly 
correct, but that – it was left open; that was his 
understanding. 
 
  Mayor Stombaugh said what this is, is to open 
negotiations – she means for you to be able to discuss 
with our advisor, right?  Mr. Hugg said right, start 
putting these documents together.  He said the Chief is 
correct though, one of the decisions Council ultimately 
will be asked to make is the amount of the bond that we 
seek to try and obtain.  Mr. Hugg said that can be stated 
in an amount not to exceed with certain projects 
identified – you do not necessarily have to sell all of 
that bond or claim all of those bond proceeds at the 
beginning, but that is a decision for Council at a 



Mayor and Council       Page 18 of 26      March 15, 2010 
  

subsequent date.  He said the Chief is correct that…  
Chief Baldwin said he just doesn’t want this resolution 
to go through and then as some point in the future be 
told that per resolution you couldn’t do that.  He said 
he just wants to make sure that’s possible. 
 
  Mayor Stombaugh said this is just opening the 
door – just the ground work, right?  Mr. Hugg said right, 
this is just to begin the documents. 
 
  Councilman DeFeo asked if that information should 
have been in their packets.  Mr. Hugg said so the only 
thing that was in your packet was just the letter from 
Public Advisory, and he does not know whether Mr. Stulir 
go the minutes from the Finance Committee to you or not – 
it probably is in the minutes of the Finance Committee. 
 
  Mayor Stombaugh said it was also recommended by 
the Finance Committee. 
 
  Councilwoman White said there should have been a 
letter from Mr. Guthorn?  Mr. Hugg said there should be.  
All members of Council did not find the letter from Mr. 
Guthorn in their packets.  Mr. Hugg apologized for that – 
he knows it went to the Finance Committee, and he was 
under the impression that it had gotten into everybody’s 
packet, but perhaps it did not. 
 
  Mayor Stombaugh said we have a motion and a 
second – is there any further discussion?  Councilwoman 
White said she would like to see the letter from Mr. 
Guthorn.  A copy of the letter was passed down. 
 
  Motion carried unanimously.    

 
D. Recommendation(s) of Personnel Committee (from meeting of 
03/10/10) 

1. Amend Personnel Policy Sec. 3.2 ref. Pay Period – Mr. 
Hugg said Council has a copy of a resolution which 
actually incorporates all three of these items into one, 
but you can vote on them individually if you would like 
and we will amend the resolution if necessary.  He said 

 
  Mayor Stombaugh asked if anyone from the 
Personnel Committee would like to – well let’s get a 
motion first.   
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  Councilman Riddagh made the motion to amend the 
Personnel Policy Sec. 3.2 ref. pay period.  Motion was 
seconded by Councilman Raynor.  Mayor Stombaugh asked if 
there was any discussion.   
 
  Councilwoman White asked Mr. Hugg if he could 
just clarify the change in the pay period.  Mr. Hugg said 
the Town employees are currently paid on Friday, once a 
week and the change would change that to be paid every 
two weeks, again on a Friday, but it would be alternating 
Fridays, to be effective January 1, 2011.  He said the 
intent here from the Personnel Committee was to achieve 
the benefit of some savings in processing costs or doing 
the payroll, ease a bit of the workload on the staff, and 
switch to a new pay period beginning January 1.  Mr. Hugg 
said it is also timed so that this provision can be 
considered when we are doing the contract negotiations – 
the contracts right now speak to a weekly. 
 
  Mayor Stombaugh asked if there was any other 
discussion.  Councilman Riddagh said there will be a 
$7,000.00 savings if we pass this and start this as the 
beginning of the process to get the Personnel Policy 
changed, we will also be hoping that the contract 
negotiations with the Police Department, if they will 
accept it – if everything goes as planned there will be a 
$7,000.00 a year savings. 
 
  Motion carried unanimously.  

   
2. Amend Job Description for Chief of Police – Chief 
Baldwin said he just had a sidebar discussion with Mr. 
Barrows.  He said the resolution in Council’s packets 
speaks to the Personnel Policy being amended, and he 
wanted to note that the job description for the Police 
Chief is not included in the Personnel Policy.  Chief 
Baldwin said it is a Police Department document under our 
job descriptions – all he’d ask for the Public Safety 
Committee, Personnel Committee, and Council tonight is to 
approve the change in the job description when it comes 
to experience and training, so it would not be under the 
Personnel Policy – it is an exempt position covered by 
contract. 
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  Mr. Barrows said actually the Personnel Policy 
does contain a job description for the Chief of Police, 
and it absolutely is, he believes, part of the Personnel 
Policy.  He said in any extent the Chief is an exempt 
employee, he is not subject to the Personnel Policy, and 
any change to the Personnel Policy that differed from his 
current contract, his current contract would trump.   
 
  Mr. Hugg said it is the same for the Town Manger 
and the other officers are exempt, although their titles 
are listed in the personnel policy as titles.   
 
  Mr. Barrows said that series of contracts, he 
believes they are four of them – five of them – all 
contain similar language with regard to exempt employee 
status.  He said he checked the Chief’s today so he knows 
it is there in his, but the other employee’s job 
descriptions aren’t up for discussion tonight. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh asked if there is a motion.  
Councilman Raynor made the motion to amend the job 
description for the Chief of Police as presented.  Motion 
was seconded by Councilman Riddagh.  Mayor Stombaugh 
asked if there was any discussion.   
 
  Councilwoman White said the second paragraph of 
the qualifications – the second highlighted area – how 
many of our staff currently have any of those 
qualifications?  Chief Baldwin said one, which is why it 
says or equivalent in experience or education.  
Councilwoman White said but only one has any of those - 
there is nothing equivalent is what she is asking – there 
is only one employee that has any of the descriptions 
there.  Chief Baldwin said the statement ‘or equivalent 
in experience or education’ would allow a search 
committee to take into consideration officers who are not 
graduates from an executive school and they could 
consider other experience or education.  Councilwoman 
White said it also says which she does not know if this 
even applies at this time, for the radius of where…  
 
  Councilman Thornton said that would be determined 
by Council.  Councilwoman White said what the radius 
would be – okay.  Councilman Thornton said according to 
the…  Chief Baldwin said according to contract. 
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 Mayor Stombaugh asked it there was any further 
discussion.  There was none.  Motion carried with Mayor 
Stombaugh, and Councilmen Evans, DeFeo, Raynor, Riddagh, 
and Thornton voting for, and Councilwoman White voting 
against. 
   
3. Reduce Compensation (5%) for New Hires While on 
Probation – Mayor Stombaugh asked if there is a motion.  
Councilman Raynor made the motion to reduce the 
compensation 5 percent for new hires while on probation.  
Motion was seconded by Councilman Evans.  Mayor Stombaugh 
asked if there was any discussion. 

 
  Councilman Thornton said he had two questions.  
He said this would take effect when – tonight?  He said 
so any new hires that are currently in place would not be 
affected, so going forward it would affect new hires.  
Councilman Raynor said right, exactly.  Councilman 
Thornton said second question – after probation – which 
is a year?  Mr. Hugg said it depends on the job class.  
Councilman Raynor said three months to six months.  Mr. 
Hugg said there are certain positions that have a year 
probationary period, but the majority of them are three 
or six months.  Councilman Thornton said those folks 
affected by this would automatically get a 5 percent 
increase after their probation period.  Mr. Hugg said 
they would go to the current – whatever the existing pay 
schedule is.  Councilman Thornton said so it is a little 
bit of savings.  Councilman Raynor said correct. 
 
  Mayor Stombaugh asked if there was any further 
discussion.  Chief Baldwin said he wanted to just note 
that this would not include employees covered under 
contracts, correct?  Mr. Barrows said it is a Personnel 
Policy revision. 
 
  Motion carried unanimously. 
 
4. Modification to AFSCME Representation of Town 
Employees – Mr. Hugg said this matter will be discussed 
later.  He said he it is something that he wanted to 
bring to Council’s attention that we received a 
notification from the Public Employee Relations Board on 
behalf of AFSCME – a petition to modify the current 
representation to add a list of certain employees in the 
Public Works Department.  Mr. Hugg said there is no 
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action that you need to take at this point, pending the 
discussion later this evening. 

 
  Mayor Stombaugh asked if this is in the 
resolution.  Mr. Hugg said no, it’s a recommendation of 
the Personnel Committee; it’s not in the resolution.  He 
said the recommendation of the Personnel Committee was to 
bring the matter forward to Council and that we have to 
respond to PERB by tomorrow at 4:30 p.m. 
 
  Mayor Stombaugh asked if there is a motion.  Mr. 
Hugg said he does not think we need a motion; it was 
simply to bring it to Council’s attention. 

 
E. Earth Hour Proclamation – Mayor Stombaugh said we have a 
proclamation for March 27th, from 8:30 to 9:30 p.m.  Whereas, the 
hour of 8:30 to 9:30 p.m. on March 27, 2010 has been designated 
as “Earth Hour” to remind everyone that, by working together, we 
can make a positive impact in the fight against climate change; 
and whereas, cities and states across the country are joining 
together to raise awareness and demonstrate our nation’s 
commitment to fighting climate change by supporting “Earth 
Hour”; and whereas, these jurisdictions will turn off non-
essential lights in public buildings during “Earth Hour”; and 
whereas, we are setting forth a bold vision for our town to work 
toward solutions to the escalating climate crisis and protect 
our future and that of future generations; now, therefore, I, 
Patricia A. Stombaugh, Mayor, do hereby proclaim, March 27, 2010 
from 8:30 – 9:30 p.m. as “Earth Hour” in the Town of Smyrna and 
call upon all residents of the Town of Smyrna to join me in 
supporting the aims and goals of this effort.  Approved this 15th 
day of March, 2010. 

 
G.    Approve Assessment Books – Mr. Hugg said he believes 
Mayor Stombaugh has the original in front of her.  He said the 
Board of Assessment has reviewed the changes in property tax 
assessments to be added to the tax rolls for 2010.  Mr. Hugg 
said they have been reviewed by the Board of Assessment, they 
have signed the assessment list, and as we do again at this time 
of year Council needs to move to approve the assessment books 
and they will become the basis for these additions to the tax 
rolls. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh asked if there is a motion.  Councilman 
Riddagh made the motion to approve the assessment books.  Motion 
was seconded by Councilman Raynor.  Mayor Stombaugh asked if 
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there was any discussion.  There was none.  Motion carried 
unanimously. 

 
H.      Removal/Demolition of Old Public Works Building – Mayor 
Stombaugh said she had some concern the old Public Works 
building is the building over by the Police Station.  She said 
it used to be the Public Works building and now we have a new 
building for Public Works out at the Route 300 site, and she had 
asked in the Finance Committee about the demolition of the old 
building.  Mayor Stombaugh said one of the reasons they wanted 
the new building was because the old building was declared a 
dangerous building.  She said Mr. Hugg has said that it is 
secured.  Mayor Stombaugh said since the Finance Committee 
meeting she did go back over the minutes, and the minutes from 
the December 7th Council meeting - there was a recommendation of 
the Finance Committee from the meeting of November 30th to 
allocate up to $100,000.00 from impact fees for the demolition, 
cleaning, and environmental investigation of 303 West Glenwood 
Avenue, the old Public Works shop.  Councilman DeFeo made a 
motion to allocate the $100,000.00 from the impact fees, it was 
seconded by Councilman Thornton, and it passed.  Mayor Stombaugh 
said she just wanted to make sure that we stay on top of that.  
She knows we have to send it out for bid, and sometimes some of 
these things take a little bit of time.  Mayor Stombaugh said as 
soon as you think the money’s there she would like to – although 
on the bank statement, to her it looks like the money is there 
in the impact fees.  She said she doesn’t want this to be 
something that just slipped through the cracks – we don’t need a 
building that we declared a dangerous building sitting there.  
Mayor Stombaugh said she understands right now we are waiting 
for some additional fees to come in, but she would like us to 
stay on top of that. 
 
 Councilwoman White said she would like to just say the year 
that she came on Council she was taken over there to see the 
building and the condition of the building was not that which 
anybody should be working in.  She said whether or not it was a 
dangerous building as some of the residents of this Town are 
allowed to own and not be made to tear down because our hands 
are tied legally, she does not agree that it is that type of 
dangerous building – a building that she would not want any 
member of her family working in, yes; a building that’s 
dilapidated and falling down, no.  Councilwoman White said it’s 
got the secured gates around it and she would, as she often 
does, go by what Mr. Hugg suggests.  She said in all fairness 
that’s $100,000.00 for a building that is not literally caving 
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in at this point.  Councilwoman White said should it cave in 
then that’s another story; then we’ll take care of it 
immediately, but if Mr. Hugg – is the building in that much 
disarray that we have to get it down right now?   
 
 Mr. Hugg said no, it is secured and there is no reason to 
take it down as an emergency.  He said he does agree with the 
Mayor – the intention was to get some numbers together, take a 
look at the site, and get the building down in a timely manner 
so that when we are ready to proceed we have that much done.  
Mr. Hugg said we have actually – he and Chief Baldwin – secured 
some general estimates of what it might cost to take it down.  
He said we have also asked KCI to run some numbers for us so 
that we have a general idea, but he have not gone out to bid, 
but we do have some folks who have indicated an interest in 
doing so when we’re ready. 
 
 Councilman Raynor said what would preclude us from having 
even the Town crew – we have the equipment – from them doing it 
in their spare time.  Mr. Hugg said he would be very hesitant 
about asking our employees to demolish a building and do it 
safely.  He said there is probably no question that if he turned 
over the keys to some of Mr. Jester’s people and said go to it 
they would have a good time, but to do it in a manner that is 
safe, that doesn’t create dust, debris, or the risk of somebody 
being hurt – there are people who specialize in taking down 
these buildings and also disposing of them.  Mr. Hugg said he 
would be very reluctant. 
 
 Councilman Thornton said the big thing is not only the 
taking down - it’s the disposal of the material.  Mr. Hugg said 
that is actually the significant part of the cost is the 
disposal.  Mayor Stombaugh said the impact fees - we are limited 
to what we can use impact fees for.  She said impact fess just 
cannot be put into the general fund and used for anything.  
Mayor Stombaugh said this is one of the things that the impact 
fees can be used for, and she thinks it is important for us to 
stay on top of this. 
 
 Mr. Hugg said you have my word, Madame Mayor, we will deal 
with this in a timely manner – we will not forget it, nor will 
the Chief let him forget it.  Mayor Stombaugh said thank you, 
that’s all she asks.   
 
 Chief Baldwin said Council needs to understand this is part 
of the expansion of the Police Department building project.  He 
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said that’s why the impact fees can be used for that.  Chief 
Baldwin said if it was just a matter of demolishing an unused 
building that belongs to the Town impact fees wouldn’t be able 
to be used for that.  He said it is only because it is part of 
this ongoing project. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said the other thing is impact fees are 
supposed to be used for departments, or items that are going to 
be impacted, and impact fees are collected from new people 
coming into the area buying new houses, new businesses – that’s 
what they are paying impact fees for, and the Police Department 
is certainly affected by growth, by new business, by new 
residents coming into the Town, so that’s why it’s part of the 
impact fee. 
 
 Councilman Raynor said he guesses should the Town do it, 
which it doesn’t sound like they want to do it, if you save 
$50,000.00, that’s $50,000.00 towards your police station. 
 
 Chief Baldwin said he is not arguing, but he can’t argue 
with Mr. Hugg’s assessment of the danger.  

                                          
OTHER COUNCIL BUSINESS 

 
 There was none.  
 

EXECUTIVE SESSION 
 

A. Executive Session to Discuss Labor Negotiations and/or 
Collective Bargaining (29 Del C 10002(g)(8)) – Mayor Stombaugh 
asked if there is a motion to go into executive session to 
discuss labor negotiations and/or collective bargaining.  
Councilman Thornton made the motion to go into executive session 
to discuss labor negotiations and/or collective bargaining.  
Motion was seconded by Councilman DeFeo and carried unanimously.  
Council went into executive session at 8:45 p.m. 
 
 Councilman Thornton made the motion to come out of 
executive session at 9:12 p.m.  Motion was seconded by 
Councilman Raynor and carried unanimously.  
 

MOTION AS RESULT OF EXECUTIVE SESSION 
 

 Councilman Thornton made the motion to abide by the Town 
Manager’s recommendation.  Motion was seconded by Councilman 
Raynor and carried unanimously. 
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ADJOURNMENT 
 
 Councilman Thornton made the motion to adjourn.  Motion was 
seconded by Councilman Raynor.  Meeting was adjourned at 9:13 
p.m. by unanimous vote. 
 
 
 
 
 

___________________________________ 
          Council Secretary 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

vlh 


